Synopsis of SBC Issues in Preparation for the Annual Meeting in Greensboro, NC, June 13-14
· New IMB policies (adopted November 2005 by the Board of Trustees) that eliminate missionary candidates for two new reasons:

1. If the missionary candidate was baptized in a church that is not a SBC church or does not have the exact same doctrine as an SBC church, they will be asked to go back and be rebaptized by a qualified administrator (i.e. clergy). This is a position known as Landmarkism that basically states that SBC churches or churches just like ours are the only churches that we should work with and truly recognize.  At issue, especially, is the doctrine of eternal security.  If a person is scripturally baptized in a Methodist or Assembly of God church that does not teach eternal security, we (Gateway) would still recognize their baptism and accept them as members. We teach eternal security. If they came to believe in eternal security, grew in the Lord, were called to missions, and were sent through the candidate process of the IMB, they would be rejected, despite what their current beliefs were. They would be forced to come back to Gateway and be rebaptized.

The problem with this view is that it requires beliefs beyond what the scriptures state for the baptism to be genuine (Acts 2:38; 8:26-39; 16:30-33).  It also baptizes people into a church and a set of doctrine, as opposed to being baptized into Christ and His body (Romans 6:2-4). 
2. If the missionary candidate has or has ever had a Private Prayer Language (speaking in tongues privately), even if it is used only in their prayer closet, they are disqualified.  This is an attempt to eradicate any charismatic influence from the mission field for Southern Baptists. The problem is that this is not Biblical, as I will show. The president of the IMB since 1993, Jerry Rankin, has a Private Prayer Language, and many missionaries have one as well.  They said that they would not make this retroactive, but those promises have not been followed in the past for other issues.  Again, if someone from our church with an exemplary life and a call to missions is sent to the IMB as a missionary candidate, but they have a private prayer language, they would be immediately rejected for missionary service. There has been a similar policy on the books at NAMB for several years now. 

Why is this problematic? Because it is in opposition to Scripture.             1 Corinthians 14:2 speaks of a tongue that is a private prayer language when it says, “For anyone who speaks in a tongue does not speak to men but to God. Indeed, no one understands him; he utters mysteries with his spirit.” 

1 Corinthians 14:5 says, “I would like everyone of you to speak in tongues, but I would rather have you prophesy.”
1 Corinthians 14:14--15 says, “For if I pray in a tongue, my spirit prays, but my mind is unfruitful. So what shall I do? I will pray with my spirit, but I will also pray with my mind; I will sing with my spirit, but I will also sing with my mind.”
1 Corinthians 14:18 says, “I thank God that I speak tongues more than all of you.”

1 Corinthians 14:39-40 says, “Therefore, my brothers, be eager to prophesy, and do not forbid speaking in tongues. But everything should be done in a fitting and orderly way.

Here, there is a clear correlation to speaking in tongues and a private prayer language.  These are not human languages like in Acts 2 on the Day of Pentecost.  It is a type of spiritual prayer in an unknown tongue to God.  There are regulations given so that this gift will be used correctly in the church and not abused, but it is not outlawed. At this point, the Board of Trustees of the IMB have gone beyond scripture and the Baptist Faith and Message, which does not forbid speaking in tongues. 

The major problem with the policies, besides them not being biblical, it that they also go beyond the Baptist Faith & Message (2000), which is the SBC theological confession. Similar policies exist at the North American Mission Board (NAMB).  The BF&M is the theological basis for our cooperation as Southern Baptists. Our associations, state conventions, and missions agencies are the platform upon which we cooperate.  If any of these organizations create doctrinal parameters that exceed the BF&M, then it renders our confession worthless.  It creates confusion and changes what it means to be a Baptist.  We should not separate based on non-essentials of the faith, like these two items.  This hinders our work in world missions and creates difficulty in Gateway ever sending missionary candidates to the IMB.
· Further Behavior of the IMB Board of Trustees
One trustee, Wade Burleson, from Oklahoma opposed the actions of the Board of Trustees.  He believed that it was unbiblical.  He pastors Emmanuel Baptist Church in Enid, Oklahoma and is the former president of the Oklahoma Baptist Convention.  He is a life-long conservative and biblical inerrantist.  He began writing about his opposition to these two new policies and how he believed that they narrowed the parameters of cooperation between biblical conservatives both within and without the SBC on his weblog, Grace and Truth to You, also known as: http://kerussocharis.blogspot.com.  Other conservative Baptist pastors like Marty Duren (sbcoutpost.com) and Art Rogers (twelvewitnesses.blogspot.com) began writing about this as well.  Articles were written in the Baptist Press and picked up by the mainstream media. This incensed the Board of Trustees of the IMB and they voted, in January to remove Dr. Burleson (this had never been done before in the history of the SBC).  The outcry grew even louder, and the Board of Trustees was forced to rescind their motion in the March meeting, but the 2 new policies stand.  They have elected a Landmarkist pastor as the new chairman of the Board of Trustees and have entrenched themselves in their position.  They also passed new policies that made it illegal for a trustee to publicly disagree with the Board position after policies have been passed. Public dissent is now outlawed.

· Upcoming Presidential Election
There seems to be an inner circle of Baptist leadership that chooses and appoints members to Baptist agencies, boards, and for leadership positions. They effected the conservative resurgence in the 1980’s and 1990’s to weed out liberals and moderates from convention life, which, we all agree was needed. This same group remains in power and selects the president of the convention every year.  Whoever they select is always elected because he runs unopposed.
This year, they have selected Ronnie Floyd, pastor of FBC Springdale, Arkansas.  He is a megachurch pastor that can be seen on television. This has created an uproar among many, because the Executive Committee of the SBC was going to bring a motion encouraging all SBC churches to give 10% of undesignated receipts to the Cooperative Program.  Most of our mega churches give an average of 2-4% to the CP.  On average, SBC churches now give 6.6% of undesignated receipts to the CP.  Many mega churches do their own missions and ministries, and then they designate where they want their offerings to go in Southern Baptist life.  FBC Springdale, from an over $12 million budget last year, gave $32,000 to the CP, for a total of 0.27%.  This created a great uproar, since Ronnie Floyd was the inner circle’s choice.  The Executive Committee has now rescinded their proposal on the 10% issue and is just encouraging churches to give more.  A new candidate has emerged for president of the SBC named Frank Page, from First Baptist Church, Taylors, S.C.  His church of around 2,000 gives over 10% to the CP.  He is very missions minded, wants to keep the door of cooperation open, is against the new IMB policies, and is being run as an alternative to the inner circle that has amassed incredible power within the SBC.

These are the major issues confronting us as Southern Baptists.  Will we keep a large tent of cooperation for conservatives? Or, will we grow ever more narrow in our ability to work together.  Greensboro will be decisive.
